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Laramie, Mark

From: Donalyn Dixon 
Sent: Monday, December 20, 2021 12:37 PM
To: Public Works
Subject: Jan 5 Public Hearing on Qualified Abandonment of Handy Rd
Attachments: Handy Rd.pdf; Properties_Dependent_on_Handy_Rd[1650].pdf; Legislation _ NY State Senate_HAY_205_with_highlights.pdf

Warning ‐ This email originated from an external source. 
Do not click links or attachments unless you recognize the sender and know the content is safe. 

Dear Mr Laramie, 
 
The fax number is not working that is listed on your notice. I am emailing my response the proposed qualified abandonment of 
Handy Rd. See attached. Please let me know if you receive this sent document. 
 
Warmest regards,  
 
Donalyn Dixon 
 



Town of Annsville/Oneida County Department of Public Works/Mark Laramie, PE, Commissioner 

5999 Judd Road 

Oriskany, NY 13424 

 

Re: Proposed Qualified Abandonment of Handy Rd by Town of Annsville 

Reilly properties accessible via Handy Rd:   166.000-2-6 10 acres 

                    166.000-2-7 40 acres 

                                                                       166.000-2-3 112 acres         

To: Town of Annsville Board Members 

We respectfully request that the Town of Annsville discontinue efforts of Qualified Abandonment of 

Handy Rd (0.27 miles) and maintain its status as a public highway.  We believe that Handy Rd does not 

meet the strict criteria for qualified abandonment under NYS Highway Law §205.2. 

A. Once a public highway exists, it is presumed to continue until the contrary is demonstrated 

i. Handy Rd is regularly and significantly used by all property owners with land adjacent to it.  Two 

farms depend on this road and use it regularly.   The Reilly Farm uses this road from March to 

January (whenever it is not blocked by snow) when fertilizing, monitoring, and harvesting crops, 

and to dispose of manure and access pasture land.  The Ludwin Farm uses Handy Rd. daily to 

access their lower driveway, as well as feed their cows along Handy Rd. 

ii. Hunters, anglers, and trappers utilize Handy Rd. in the spring and fall to access hunting ground 

and Cold Brook. 

B. According to NYS Highway Law §205.2: "it shall also appear to the superintendent of highways 

of the county in which such town is situate that a qualified abandonment of such highway is proper and 

will not cause injustice or hardship to the owner or occupant of any lands adjoining such highway" 

i. Handy Rd. is the only access to 20 acres of cropland used by the Reilly Farm for 4 generations.   

ii. Handy Rd. is the only access to 50 acres of timber.  Timber will be harvested in the next few 

years. 

iii. Handy Rd. has a culvert which is vital in maintaining access to the three Reilly properties listed 

above. This culvert is approximately 500 ft from our property line.   The language of NYS 

Highway Law 205.2 indicates "No person shall be required to keep any part of it in repair" once 

a road is qualified abandoned.  If the culvert were to wash out, the property owners in front of 

the Reilly property would not be obligated to repair it.  Without a culvert to traverse the stream, 

we lose all ability to harvest and manage our land.  There would be no way to haul wagons, 

spread manure, harvest timber or utilize the large farm equipment on our property. This is an 

insurmountable hardship. 

iv. NYS Highway Law 205.2 allows for property owners to "construct and maintain across said 

highway a fence at each end of the area of highway which adjoins both of said opposite pieces 

of land, provided that each said cross fence must have a gate in the middle thereof at least ten 

feet in length..." This 10 ft gate, if constructed, would create a similar hardship to the Reilly farm 



as would a failed culvert.  Any obstruction or narrow gate makes our land essentially land locked 

while actively engaged in farming, as farm equipment could not pass through. 

v. The property owners along Handy Rd are among the landowners in the Town of Annsville with 

the most total acreage owned.  As such, the landowners pay substantial annual property taxes 

to support the Town Highway Department.  It would be a grave injustice if some of the top 

property owners in Annsville were subjected to qualified abandonment of a road they depend 

on for their farm operations. 

C.  Handy Rd. is in an agricultural district.  Section 305-a of the NYS Agricultural District Law 

protects farmers against actions of local governments that unreasonably restrict farm operations 

located within an agricultural district. 

 

We will be in attendance on January 5, 2022 at the Annsville Town Board meeting.  If you should require 

additional information or wish to discuss this in greater detail, please call . 

  

Sincerely, 

Donalyn Dixon, Darlene Reilly, and Sandy Reilly 

 

Attachments: Handy Rd photographs, NYS Highway Law Section 205, Tax map sketch of Handy Rd and 

adjacent properties 

 

  



 

Figure 1: Cattle feed trough adjacent to Handy Rd. accessed by Ludwin Farm. 

 

Figure 2: Reilly field accessed via Handy Rd for manure disposal. 



 

 

Figure 3: Handy Rd showing wear due to regular use. 

 

*All images captured 19-December-2021. 



SECTION 205
Highways abandoned
Highway (HAY) CHAPTER 25, ARTICLE 8

§ 205. Highways abandoned. 1. Every highway that shall not have been
opened and worked within six years from the time it shall have been
dedicated to the use of the public, or laid out, shall cease to be a
highway; but the period during which any action or proceeding shall have
been, or shall be pending in regard to any such highway, shall form no
part of such six years; and every highway that shall not have been
traveled or used as a highway for six years, shall cease to be a
highway, and every public right of way that shall not have been used for
said period shall be deemed abandoned as a right-of-way. The town
superintendent with the written consent of a majority of the town board
shall file, and cause to be recorded in the town clerk's office of the
town a written description, signed by him, and by said town board of
each highway and public right-of-way so abandoned, and the same shall
thereupon be discontinued.

2. There may also be a qualified abandonment of a highway under the
following conditions and for the following purposes, to wit: Where it
appears to the town superintendent and said town board, at any time,
that a highway has not become wholly disused as aforesaid, but that it
has not for two years next previous thereto, been usually traveled along
the greater part thereof, by more than two vehicles daily, in addition
to pedestrians and persons on horseback, and it shall also appear to the
superintendent of highways of the county in which such town is situate
that a qualified abandonment of such highway is proper and will not
cause injustice or hardship to the owner or occupant of any lands
adjoining such highway after such superintendent shall have held a
public hearing thereon upon giving at least twenty days' written notice
to such owners and occupants of such lands of the time and place of such
hearing, they shall file and cause to be recorded in the town clerk's
office a certificate containing a description of that portion of the
highway partly disused as aforesaid and declaring a qualified
abandonment thereof. The effect of such qualified abandonment, with
respect to the portion of said highway described in the certificate,



shall be as follows: It shall no longer be worked at the public expense;
it shall not cease to be a highway for purposes of the public easement,
by reason of such suspension of work thereon; no persons shall impair
its use as a highway nor obstruct it, except as hereinafter provided,
but no persons shall be required to keep any part of it in repair;
wherever an owner or lessee of adjoining lands has the right to
possession of other lands wholly or partly on the directly opposite side
of the highway therefrom, he may construct and maintain across said
highway a fence at each end of the area of highway which adjoins both of
said opposite pieces of land, provided that each said cross fence must
have a gate in the middle thereof at least ten feet in length, which
gate must at all times be kept unlocked and supplied with a sufficient
hasp or latch for keeping the same closed; all persons owning or using
opposite lands, connected by such gates and fences, may use the portion
of highway thus enclosed for pasturage; any traveler or other person who
intentionally, or by wilful neglect, leaves such gate unlatched, shall
be guilty of a misdemeanor, and the fact of leaving it unlatched shall
be prima facie evidence of such intent or wilful neglect. Excepting as
herein abrogated, all other general laws relating to highways shall
apply to such partially abandoned highway. This section shall not apply
to highways less than two rods in width unless it shall appear to the
town superintendent at any time that such a highway has not, during the
months of June to September inclusive of the two years next previous
thereto, been usually traveled along the greater part thereof by more
than ten pedestrians daily.

Any action or proceeding involving the abandonment or qualified
abandonment of a highway made pursuant to this section must, in the case
of abandonment, be commenced within one year from the date of filing by
the town superintendent as provided in subdivision one of this section.






